

VERMONT LEAGUE OF CITIES AND TOWNS
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING
Thursday, September 5, 2024
MINUTES
VLCT Board Members Present (in person): Bill Fraser, Mary Ann Goulette, Michael Hogan, Julie Hance, Ann Lawless, Mayor Doenges.
VLCT Board Members Present (via Zoom): Joe Major, Georgette Wolf-Ludwig, Nikki Stevens, Mayor Lott, Delsie Hoyt, Charlie Hancock. 
VLCT Staff Present (in person): Ted Brady, Josh Hanford, Seth Abbene, Jessi Hill, Abby Friedman, Kail Romanoff, Jeremy Weiss.
VLCT Staff Via Zoom: Emmanuel Ajanma, Katie Buckley, Adele Taplin, Elena Esteban.
Others Present in Person: Michael Tarrant of Tarrant, Gillies & Shems.
Agenda Item #1: Call to order by the President
President Bill Fraser called the meeting to order at 12:20 p.m. 
Agenda Item #2: Additions and Deletions to the Agenda
No changes to the agenda.
Agenda Item #3: Consent Agenda
Mayor Doenges moved to approve the minutes of June 20, 2024, accept the September personnel report, and 2024 Q2 Financials. Mike Hogan seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #4: Tunbridge Trail Court Case: Request for Support
Ted Brady shared details about this years-long case which was recently remanded from the VT Supreme Court back to the lower court for an evidentiary hearing. VLCT was approached by Tunbridge’s counsel to weigh in on the matter. Because this was not a request for an amicus brief, VLCT’s amicus brief policy does not apply. Kail Romanoff, VLCT Municipal Assistance Center staff attorney, discussed the case which challenges a town’s authority to maintain legal trails that go through private property. Michael Tarrant of Tarrant, Gillies & Shems discussed case details and the potential far reaching consequences for municipalities should Town of Tunbridge not prevail. Michael asked the board to have VLCT intervene in the case as an interested party on behalf of all municipalities. If that is not the approach the board wants to take, he asked that the board authorize MAC attorneys to support the Town of Tunbridge with legal and factual support in preparation of their brief. An informal straw poll was conducted and there was unanimous support for some level of involvement in the case. Ted recommended that VLCT provide a legal evidentiary memo that MAC prepares and have VLCT poll towns about trail mileage and maintenance to collect more information in support of that memo. Mayor Lott moved to approve Ted Brady’s recommendation. Mayor Doenges seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #5: Organization Update 
Ted Brady provided an organizational update and highlighted the recently launched UVM Vermont Local Government Institute, new VLCT voluntary benefits, VLCT Municipal Assistance Center, 2024 Municipal Compensation and Benefits Survey, happenings in Risk Management Services, the NLC State League Association Director’s Retreat earlier in the summer, and VLCT’s upcoming Town Fair.
Agenda Item #6: 2025/ 2026 Municipal Policy
Josh Hanford, VLCT Director of Intergovernmental Relations, discussed the charge of the policy committees and the process taken in developing the 2025/2026 VLCT Municipal policy. The committees were made up of 58 members representing 47 different municipalities who came together at least twice to discuss and develop these policy documents. The chair of each committee walked the board through the drafts and answered questions. 

FINANCE, ADMINISTRATION, AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS (FAIR): Mary Ann Goulette gave a summary of the suggested language as offered by the committee. The board discussed and offered the following changes to the proposed language as follows: clarify the language under 1.3.5 to include both electronic posting and traditional posting at the town office, under 1.2.2 strike ‘annually evaluate school district budgets’, and remain silent on language regarding statewide appraisals. Mike Hogan moved to approve the FAIR policy, as amended. Georgette Wolf-Ludwig seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.
[bookmark: _Hlk177638688]TRANSPORTATION: Delsie Hoyt gave a summary of the conversation and proposed language offered by the committee. The board discussed and offered the following changes to the proposed language as follows: incorporate elements of 2.2.4 and add ‘increased pressure on municipal roads and general impacts on climate change’ into the priorities section 2.1, under 2.3 add language to ‘improve responsiveness and communication amongst state transportation officials’, and under 2.5 change the second 5 to 6. Ann Lawless moved to approve the Transportation policy, as amended. Mayor Doenges seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
PUBLIC SAFETY: Mayor Lott provided a summary of the proposed language as offered by the committee.
Julie Hance moved to approve the Public Safety policy. The motion was seconded by Mary Ann Goulette. The motion was approved unanimously. 
QUALITY OF LIFE AND HOUSING: Mayor Doenges gave a summary of the conversation and proposed language offered by the committee. The board discussed and offered the following changes to the proposed language as follows: under 4.2.4 add ‘because solutions to the housing crisis must be appropriate to the size and planning priorities of the municipalities, and under 4.2.3 strike existing language and in its place add ‘Ensure new density requirements do not contribute to a proliferation of additional short-term rentals’. Ann Lawless moved to approve the Quality of Life and housing policy, as amended. Mayor Doenges seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
ENVIRONMENT: Charlie Hancock provided a summary of the conversation and proposed language offered by the committee. The board discussed and offered the following changes to the proposed language as follows:
Add a new 5.4.7 ‘Provide funding to ensure dam safety and enable compliance of regulations’, under 5.1.3 strike ‘while retaining local authority’ and add ‘through a framework which balances local authority with the need for collective action’, 5.3.2 4th bullet add ‘state agency departmental’ directly after the ‘among’, and under 5.2.8 strike ‘accounting for’ and add ‘that aligns with’. Mike Hogan moved to approve the Environment policy, as amended. The motion was seconded by Mary Ann Goulette. The motion was approved unanimously.
Agenda Item #7: Break
At 2:34 pm the Board took a break. No business was conducted during this time. The Board reconvened at 2:39 pm.
Agenda Item #8: Nominating Committee Report (Board Members and Officers)
Jessie Baker gave a summary of the Nominating Committee meeting and provided the committee’s recommendations for five director positions with terms expiring October 2024. 
The recommendations were as follows: 
· Mike Doenges, Mayor, City of Rutland
· Julie Hance, Town Manager, Chester
· Mike Hogan, Selectboard Chair, Cabot
· Ann Lawless, Selectboard Chair, Wheelock
· Emma Mulvaney-Stanak, Mayor, City of Burlington
The Nominating Committee recommends for the office of President and Vice President:
· President: Bill Fraser, City Manager, City of Montpelier
· Vice President: Mary Ann Goulette, Town Manager, Town of West Rutland
Mayor Lott moved to recommend the Nominating Committee’s slate to the full membership for election. Charlie Hancock seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously.
Agenda Item #9: Nominating Committee Report (Municipal Service Awards)
Ted shared that typically, VLCT gives out three awards annually, the Lifetime Achievement Award, the Municipal Service Award and the Legislative Service Award.  Bill Fraser shared there were a few nominations that came in after the nominating committee met but within the nomination deadline. The board then discussed all nominations. Ted Brady gave a summary of the Nominating Committee meeting and provided the committee’s recommendations as follows:
· Lifetime Achievement Award: Lucrecia Wonsor, Town Clerk, Killington
· Municipal Service Award: Miro Weinberger, former Mayor, City of Burlington
· Municipal Service Award: Municipal Road Crews, Flood Response
· Legislative Service Award: Jane Kitchel, Vermont State Senator, Caledonia
County
Mayor Doenges moved to approve the recommendation of the Nominating Committee. Julie Hance seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #10: Future Space Consultant Contract
Ted Brady discussed that VLCT intends to end its lease in the City Center as early as December 2026 and is currently seeking a new location to house its operations. VLCT is interested in evaluating the Montpelier real estate market to better understand what opportunities exist – from a simple lease, to purchasing a building, to
developing a new building. As part of the evaluation, VLCT would like to consider whether partnering with other organizations might create new opportunities to facilitate changing space needs related to hybrid work. To those ends Ted proposed hiring Betsy Bishop as a consultant to both do the assessment and preliminary organizational work around an association hub concept in Montpelier. Mayor Doenges moved to direct Ted to proceed as outlined in the scope of work in the packet. The motion was seconded by Mike Hogan. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #11: Town Fair Preview
Adele Taplin presented a Town Fair preview.
Agenda Item #12 Other Business
No other business discussed.
Agenda Item #13 Adjourn 
Mayor Doenges moved to adjourn. Julie Hance seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously, and the meeting adjourned at 3:16 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Jeremy Weiss, 
Membership and Administrative Coordinator
As approved by the VLCT Board of Directors on October 1, 2024.

[bookmark: _Hlk176523721]View Meeting here: https://us06web.zoom.us/rec/share/7sQUhvAz8tOC1L0KQNgBQXyaQhuB3lsplKZjjk-NRQSwLOak6haCQlJZTTESeuY2.zs48cgnQbGAo9bDn
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